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To the Association 

DEAR FELLOW MEMBERS: 

[ When you chose as President some one living at the far western 
point of our wonderful country, perhaps you thought that she would 
be so crushed by the duty of obtaining the forty life memberships that 
are still needed that she would plunge in despair into the Pacific and 
that there would be an end of this "ever-with-us drive" at least for 
the present year. 

But, dear friends, for fear you do not know it, your President is 
not the kind that plunges into the ocean when difficulties assail her. 
Besides the Pacific is very wet and cold at present and she is filled with 
optimism. She is quite certain that the forty additional Life Members, 
that are needed before the Scholarship Fund is completed, will be 
brought into the fold. 

However, do not think that your President, or your Secretary, or 
your Vice-Presidents and Trustees alone are going to bring in these 
new Life Members. They must ask you all to help them, to let them 
go over the matter with you for a few minutes. 

Do you realize that nearly four years have passed since the Asso­
ciation decided to establish an Endowment Fund of $5000, the mini­
mum amount needed for a scholarship. Hopefully the goal was set at 
200 Life Members out of an alumni body of over one? thousand. That 
seemed a moderate number to ask to back the project. After four 
years of hard work and solicitation, only 160 have evidenced their in­
terest. Can you tell "what is wrong with the picture" ? 

Just how hard have you ever thought about becoming a Life Mem­
ber? Have you ever considered that it would be a comfort to belong 
to an organization for the rest of your life and never be bothered by 
due notices? Have you ever realized that it is an investment? The 
annual dues equal the interest at the rate of 4% on the amount of a 
life membership. Why not twenty-five dollars now and no interest 
to pay? 

Have you ever reasoned that it might be your professional privilege 
to help your school establish scholarships, so that promising young 
people might be helped to advance in the profession. 

Just think that if each of the thirty-two classes obtain two addi­
tional members from their number, the goal will be reached! The older 
the class the more affluent they must be; the younger the class the 



mis**. . . . - / • — , ; 

for four years-
gain. And a m l five to go 

must 
"It's not the individual 

Or the army as a whole 
the 

that will make our dreams come true. 
soul 

Very cordially yours, 

KATE DOROTHY FERGUSON, '16 
President 

EXECUTIVE BOARD 1929-30 
President—Kate Dorothy Ferguson, Bank of Italy Library, San Fran­

cisco, California. 
First Vice-President—Anita Hostetter, A.L.A. Headquarters, Chicago, 

Illinois. 
Second Vice-President—Elizabeth S. Bryan, University of California, 

Los Angeles, California. 
Secretary-Treasurer—Josie B. Houchens, University of Illinois Li 

1 brary, Urbana, Illinois. 
Member Ex-officio—Amelia Krieg, University of Iowa, Iowa City, 

Iowa. 

TRUSTEES OF THE ENDOWMENT FUND 
J. S. Cleavinger, 1929-32; Margaret Hutchins, 1927-30; Anna May 

Price, 1928-31. 

HONOR ROLL O F L I F E MEMBERS—NEW NAMES 
MARY EILEEN AHERN MAUDE E. NESBIT 
GRACE ANDREWS MAE PARKINSON 
ETHEL BINNEY MILES O. PRICE 
GERTRUDE BECK SARITA ROBINSON 
JANE A. CRAIG EDNA HOPKINS SLUTES 
GENEVIEVE DARLINGTON ROBINSON SPENCER 
LUCY W. ERRETT ALICE L. TYLER 
ALMA HOOK FRANCES WARNER 
W. B. H U N T H. L. WEBB 
EDITH C. JONES LOIS M. WOOD 
RUTH C. KRUEGER GRACE WORMER 

LOWRY 

GIFTS TO THE ENDOWMENT FUND 
$200 

Mr. Ernst Hertzberg of the Monastery Hill Bindery. Mr. Hertzberg 
at the time promised another hundred later if it were needed. This 
fall he wrote and said that if the fund were not yet complete he would 
fulfill his promise. This makes a total gift of $300 from Mr. Herts* 
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b( g, and the Association is very grateful to him for his substantia] 
distance. 

4 Amelia Krieg, '20, was president of the Association last year. 
\\ hen she started a campaign for membership, she pledged herself to 
secure four new members personally She secured many more and 
then as she was retiring, presented the Endowment Fund with a check 
for $100 as a mark of her appreciation to the School for her training 
and for its help in various ways since her graduation. 

CLASSES O F 1922 TO 1929—ATTENTION 

A check of the membership of the Alumni Association shows a 
pitifully small percentage of members from the above classes. Per­
haps not many of the younger Alumni can afford a Life Membership, 
but few would miss the one dollar for the annual dues. Perhaps they 
do not realize that the money from the annual dues is all that the 
Association has for current expenses and that the publication costs of 
the News Letter must be met from them. Perhaps they do not know 
that any surplus in the treasury is used for making short time loans to 
library students who need small amounts to see them thru the first 
year of the course. Perhaps they do not realize how much a strong 
and united alumni body can do to promote the welfare of the School 
and that in backing the School they are also backing their own pro­
fessional advancement. We suggest serious thought on this subject 
and a check mailed at once to the Treasurer. 

ASSOCIATION MEETING, 1929 
The annual meeting and dinner of the Association was held at the 

Grace Dodge Tea House, Washington, D. C, May 15, 1929. Amelia 
Krieg, '20, President of the Association, presided. Mary G. Burwash, 
'16, was acting secretary. There were one hundred and two Alumni 
present. 

The President called the roll by classes. The class of 1897 was 
represented by one member, 1925 was the banner class with eleven 
present, while 1903 and 1927 tied for second place with six member> 
each. As the roll was called each person gave his name and position. 
A motion to waive the reading of the minutes was approved, and the 
report of the Secretary-Treasurer was read and accepted. 

Mr. Cleavinger, '10, spoke briefly on his work as Trustee of the 
Endowment Fund and urged the need of more Life Members so that 
the Fund could be completed and the scholarship awarded. 

There was some discussion of the possibility of publishing a hand­
book of the Illinois Library School Association from the funds of the 
Association. A motion was made to the effect that the Executive 
Hoard consider the advisability of publishing such a handbook. 

'I he President stressed the value of life membership in the Asso­
ciation and urged all who could possibly do so to take out this kind of 
membership. She also recommended that all the classes should appoint 
c 1; 3 secretaries. 

Mr. Windsor gave a short talk on the Library School and the new 
Library and passed pictures of both around the jJTOUp. I \c urged that 
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the host students be encouraged *<> take the second year in I jb r a r 
Science for their master's degree. / 

A motion was passed that Miss Simpson should he sent a telegram 
of appreciation for her deep interest and untiring efforts on behalf of 
the School and its students. 

SALARY STATISTICS 
a 

Every three years salary statistics are collected by the School and 
the tabulated results are published in the News Letter. Yon will find 
a blank with this letter. The information asked for is very brief, but 
it will bring the office records up to date as to your position and salary. 
There are many reasons why the year 1930 will be a good year to 
measure from, but the response must be large if the statistics are to 
truly represent the Illinois group. The information as to salary is re­
garded as confidential and used for statistical purposes and as a partial 
guide to the School office in recommending for promotion. Please 
return this blank at once. 

SCHOOL N E W S 

This year the School has a record registration of 141 students. Of 
these 19 are candidates for a master's degree and 122 for the degree 
of B.S. in Library Science. 

Several new instructors joined the faculty in the fall. Miss Anna 
Perry Durand succeeded Miss Rose Phelps, who returned to Columbia 
to work for her master's degree. Miss Durand has charge of the first-
year Reference course. She took her A.B. degree at Cornell in 1924 
and had her Library school course at the New York State Library 
School. She was reference librarian at the University of Tennessee 
for two years and then spent a year in travel in Europe. She was on 
the staff of the Paris Library School, 1928-29. 

Miss Charlotte Newton has charge of the Document courses. She 
graduated from Agnes Scott College in 1921 and taught English for 
several years at Greenbrier College for Women. She had her first year 
of the Library School course at Illinois from 1924-25. For several 
years she was head of the Catalog Department of the University of 
Florida Library, but returned to Illinois 1928-29 and received her 
master's degree. 

Beginning with the second semester, Miss Hostetter was given a 
leave of absence because of ill health and her course in the High School 
Library Administration is being given by Miss Edith K. Van Eman, 
librarian of the Evanston Township High School Library. Miss Van 
Eman graduated from Pratt Institute School of Library Science in 
1913. She was librarian of the Wylie Avenue Branch of the Carnegie 
Library of Pittsburgh, 1915-18, librarian of Oshkosh Public Library, 
1918-23, and librarian of the Westport Branch of the Kansas City 
Public Library 1923-25. 

During the summer the last unit of the new Library was finished 
and on October 19, the building was dedicated. Dean Guy St iton 
Ford of the University of Minnesota was the principal speaker. De i 
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, )rd was on the Library Committee of the University of Illinois for 
•number of years. Mr, Carl B. Roden, librarian of the Chi< o 

public Library, also gave an address. The Illinois Library Association 
rict at the University at the same time so that many of the Alumni of 
the School were present. A number of other well known librarians 

Kme down for the occasion. 
W For over ten years Mr. Windsor has spent his best efforts working 
pith the architects to secure a building which would have the beautiful 
End monumental features which a great library should have and at the 
Erne time to secure commodious working quarters for the Staff and 
lor the School, and plenty of room for the future expansion of the 
Library building. All those who have seen the new building feel that 
he has succeeded admirably in his purpose and the Library is already 
a Mecca for those who are planning new university library buildings. 

The School is located on the third floor. There is a large study 
room, a smaller seminar room for graduate students, offices of the 
faculty and comfortable class rooms, though all the class rooms are 
not on the same floor. 

The retirement of President Kinley at the end of this year will be 
a matter of interest and regret to all. During his administration he has 
constantly supported the Library and the Library School and has seen 
both develop into strong departments of the University. His personal 
interest in making the changes by which a master's degree is given to 
second year students will always be gratefully remembered. While his 
official responsibility may cease we know that he will continue his in­
terest in the School and its Alumni. 

Dr. Harry Woodburn Chase has been appointed as his successor. 
You have, for the most part, received the Illinois Alumni News which 
was mailed out to all graduate Alumni as an announcement of his ap­
pointment, so that you are informed as to his past achievements and 
the high opinion in which he is held in educational circles. As loyal 
Alumni, we will be ready to welcome him and to pledge him our sup­
port and cooperation in making his administration a great success. 

ALUMNI PUBLICATIONS 
Eugenia Allin, '03, librarian of James Millikin University, De­

catur, Illinois, was the compiler of "Salary Statistics of Small College 
Libraries," in the A.L.A. Bulletin for April, 1929, p. 73-75. 

Margaret Hutchins, '08, reference specialist of the Queens Borough 
Public Library, has written "Branch Reference Service in the Queens 
Borough Public Library," a pamphlet of ten pages published by the 
Library. 

Grace A. England, '15, chief of the Civics Division of the Detroit 
PuMic Library, contributed the article, "British Periodicals for the 
Thoughtful Reader,,, which appeared in the Detroit Public Library 
Library Service, February, 1929, p. 2-4. 

K. II. Gjelsness, '20, chief of the A« cssions Department of the 
]\'< : York Public try, has translated from the Norwegian and 
just published Johan Falkbcrget's novel, Lisbeth of Jornfjeld, This 
i th< first of Falkbrrgefs novels to appear in English, 
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Pin1lit Crawford So.lt. '21. is exer t ing to haw several books r.i 
this spring, all published by Jonathan Cape, a...I .)„• Is vvorkine on 
another for fall publication. She is al*» gm-ii «redit for assistance i 
providing local color in the preface of The Have, by Ethel Scott 
Mrs. Scott and her husband, Cyrill Kay-Scot i. have bought a h,m, 
in Santa Ft, New Mexico. . 

Helen M. Clark, '27, school advisor of the Indiana State Library 
has published a "Manual for Secondary Schools" in the Department 
of Public Instruction Bulletin 100-01. 1929. 

Gertrude Suess, *27, head of the Circulation Department of the 
University of Oregon Library, published "Keeping up with Campus 
Events," in the Library Journal, September 15, 192''. 

Jerome K. Wilcox, '28, of the Reference Department of the John 
Crerar Library, has compiled a "Bibliography on Mineral Wool." He 
has just finished another on "Delcomania." Both are mimeographed 
by the John Crerar I.ibrarv. 

Downing (Vllarra, '2$, has been contributing to the Publishers 
Weekly a series of articles on "Hook Publishing in the United States 
to 1901/' These have been for the most part a reprint of the thesis 
which he submitted for his A.M. degree. 

Mildred A. Kenny, '2S, Reference Assistant in the Denver Public 

. . 

Library, published "That bulletin Board/' in the Library Journal for 
October 1, 1929, p. 801-03. 

Alary E. Silverthorn, '28, of the Saginaw Public Library, published 
Recent Activities of the American Public Library Association/' in the 

Michigan Library Bulletin, June, 1929, p. 155-58. 
Opal Stone, 29, of the Southern Illinois Normal University, 

Carbondale, Illinois, has published an annotated list of "Government 
Publications of Interest to the Commercial Teacher in the Secondary 
School," in the American Shorthand Teacher, October, 1929, p. 60-64. 

E. M. Fitzroy, '25, writes that his "Illustrated editions of High 
School Classics" will be published in the near future by the A.L.A. 

ALUMNI GOSSIP 
Renee B. Stern, '98, gives her address as 5234 Dorchester Avenue, 

Chicago, Illinois. 
Jahr Torstein, '00, for many years in the Catalog division of the 

Library of Congress, has resigned and is now living at Holmstrand, 
Norway. 

Florence Beck, '00, is librarian of the Arkansas State Teachers' 
College, Conway, Arkansas. 

Grace Kelley, '03, has a leave of absence from John Crerar Library 
for this year, making a survey of the classification requirement of the 
Huntington Library, San Marino, California. 

Charles W. Smith, '05, has been appointed librarian of the Uni­
versity of Washington Library, Seattle, Washington, succeeding Mr. 
W. E. Henry, who resigned this position but retains the deanship of 
the Library School. 

Sabra Nason, '05-'06, is now librarian of Linfield College. McMinn-
ville, Oregon. 
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Isabel Fyfc Peters, '05 gives her address as 1421 Las Lomai Av­
enue, Albuquerque, New Mexico. 

Elizabeth Laidlaw, '06, resigned from the Catalog Department of 
the University of Illinois Library and has been appointed head of the 
Catalog Department of the State Library, Lansing Michigan 

Lucy Williams, '07, is librarian of the Hi^h School Library,' Bloom-
ington, Illinois. 

Myra O'Brien, '08, has recently been appointed librarian of Delta 
College, Cleveland, Mississippi. 

Lucy Wilson Errett, '10, is one of the alumni whose candidacy has 
been announced for the position of Vice-President for the University 
of Illinois Alumni Association. Mrs. EtTftt, tho not in active library 
work has been much interested and is trustee of the Kewanee Public 
Library and was President of the Illinois State Library Association 
in 1928-29. 

Margie Ethel Langdon, fll-f12> was married to Mr. William G. 
Bishop at Lincoln, Nebraska, March 28, 1929. They are at home at 
5127 Cleveland Avenue, Lincoln, Nebraska. 

Delia Francis Northey, '11, has opened the Frigate Bookshop, 508 
Commercial Street, Waterloo, Iowa. 

Reba Davis, '11, has announced her marriage to Mr. Clinton B. 
Clevenger at Council Bluffs, Iowa, on the 26th of December, 1929. 

Mary Marks, '11, for some years assistant librarian at the Univer­
sity of Wyoming has been appointed librarian to succeed Reba Davis. 

Mary Goff, '11, has resigned from her position as head of the 
Catalog Department of the University of Texas Library and is at home 
this year because of her father's health. Her address is 1305 W. 22nd, 
Austin, Texas. 

Vera Snook, f12r'l3f librarian of the Little Rock Public Library, 
sent in a copy of the daily paper which contained her annual report. 
Her active campaign for increased interest in the library reaped results 
in several excellent articles and editorials telling of her work and plans. 

Flora Case, '13, resigned as librarian at Mashawaka, Indiana, last 
fall and accepted the librarianship of the Elkhart Public Library, Elk­
hart, Indiana. 

Fennimore Schwartz, '14, has resigned her position in the New 
York Public Library and is spending the winter in Los Angeles, Cali­
fornia. 

Susan Benson Howard, '16, is now in Eugene, Oregon, where her 
husband is Professor of Law at the University of Oregon. 

Elsie Baechtold, '16, is the editor of Manuals of Procedure and 
Director of Personnel Research with the American Exchange Irving 
Trust Company. Her home address is Apartment 802, 333 East 43rd 
Street, New York City. 

Frieda K. Williams, '16-'17, is head of the Catalog Department of 
the Public Library, Flint, Michigan. 

Marian Leatherman, '16, resigned as assistant librarian at the State 
College of Pennslyvania and took her A.M. degree at Michigan last 
summer. She had a long vacation during the fall and is now instructor 
of Library Science at the Teachers' College, Richmond, Kentucky, for 
the rest of this year. 
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isco School Department helping orj 
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Wintress Brennan, '17, resigned u 
Teachers College Library, Cedar Fall 
Order Department of Northwestern 
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Angeline McNeill , '18, resigned he: 
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ment o 
pointed 

dilation. 

pointed 
Library, has been 

Lenfest . '23 
leyan University, has returned to the School to work for her A.M. 
degree. 
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University Library, Evanstcn, 3 * g 

position in the Catalog Depart Soll°'': 

rary this fall and has been an- *S 
lent of the University of Mis- ')• ^" 

sissippi, Oxford, Mississippi. '̂ ia. 
Howard B. Sohn, '20, librarian of All iance, Ohio, sent in a copy of Loi 

his annual report . H e shows a ma rked increase in the circulation sta- ,:'?' 
tistics and in the facilities offered to readers . 1 le was the subject of .'tz^ 
an appreciative article which appeared in the Alliance newspaper. H* 

Mae Ander s , '19-'20, assistant l ibrar ian of Des Moines Public Li­
brary, was the subject of a most apprecia t ive article which recently 
appeared in the Des Moines paper . She has been in charge of the 
Circulation Depar tment of the l ibrary since 1921 and has been largely 
responsible for the increase of the l ibrary both as to books and cir-

Oklab 

accep 
R 

cago 
and 

cim 

cal Congress at Rome and Vienna last summer . j r 
Miles O. Price, '21, lias resigned from the l ibrarianship of the j . TI 

Patent Office at Wash ing ton , D. C , and has been appointed librarian j , , 
of the Law Libra ry of Columbia Univers i ty . J ° , 

Jackson E . Towne , '22, l ibrar ian of the George Peabody College 
for Teachers , has a leave of absence and is act ing as advisor for the 
county libraries in the Sou the rn states in connection with the Rosen-
wald Foundat ion . 

Lois Shortess , '22- '23, is school supervisor unde r a five-year demon­
stration p rogram in school l ibrary work , which is being financed by the 
General Educat ion Board of the Rockefeller Founda t ion . H e r head- ^ 
quar ters are at Baton Rouge, Louisiana. 

Xo 

tic 

no 

at 
Ella Hodges , '22- '23, has accepted the l ibrar ianship of the Misha-

waka Public Library , Indiana . j 
Gladys Pra t t , '22- '23, formerly l ibrar ian of Westfield Normal 

School, Westfield, Massachuset ts , has re tu rned to the L ib ra ry School | S 
to study for her A . M . degree. j 

Ger t rude Wulfkoe t te r . '23 . for several vears head nf th* O tvW I 

1 



I 
4 

E. M. Fitzroy, '25, has changed his name from Pfutzenreutcr and 
is now librarian of the Normal School at Terre Haute, Indiana. He 

| legalized his change of name to Fitzroy, which is a form used by other 
! of his family. He was married on June 8, 1929, in Greeley, Colorado 

to Mrs. Florence Latham Crotchett. 
Agnes Smally, '25, is reference librarian at the State College, Pull­

man, Washington. 
Dorothy Cleaveland, '25, is librarian of the Southwest Teachers' 

College, California, Pennsylvania. 
John H. Dougherty, '2S-'26, is librarian of the School of Mines at 

Rollo, Missouri. 
Vivian Reynolds, '24-'25, was married to Isaac F. Bougher, April 

13, 1929. Her address is 903 Locust Avenue, Fairmont, West Vir­
ginia. 

Lois Crouch, '25-'26, has resigned her position in the University 
of South Dakota and has returned to the School to study for her A.M. 
degree. 

Henry Cox, '26, is librarian of the Normal School at Durant, 
Oklahoma. 

Fay Hart, '26, has resigned her position at Hibbing, Minnesota, and 
accepted one in the Loan Department of the University of Illinois. 

Roberta Dulin Stewart, '28, has a graduate fellowship at the Chi­
cago University Library School. She spent the summer and tall there 
and will finish in the spring term. She will specialize in Political Sci­
ence as well as in Library Science. 

Charles H. Flack, '28, took his A'M. in English at the University 
of Illinois in 1929 and was appointed in September to the librarianship 
of the Southern Louisiana Institute at Lafayette, Louisiana. 

Slyvia Laithwaite, '25-'26, is librarian of St. Xavier College, Cin­
cinnati, Ohio. 

Miriam Roe, '26, is head of the Catalog Department at the State 
Normal College Library at Chadron, Nebraska. 

Virginia Carter, '27, was married to Richard McMunn of the Hor­
ticulture Department of the University of Illinois on September 1, 
1929. They are at home at 106 E. Chalmers Street, Champaign, Illi­
nois. 

Myrtle Jane Weatherholt, '26-'27, is librarian of the Public Library 
at Crawfordsville, Indiana. 

Esther Stallman, '27, is reference librarian of the State Normal 
School in Bellingham, Washington. 

Ruth Parker, '28, has accepted the librarianship of Ferry Hall, 
Lake Forest, Illinois. 

Margaret Oldfather, '27-'28, resigned her position at Lawrence Col­
lege and is working part time on the staff of the University of Illinois 
Library while she is completing her work for her A.M. degree. 

II. L. Webb, '27, has been appointed librarian at Tulane University, 
New Orleans, Louisiana. 

Verna Harris Pal '28, is first assistant in the Catalog Department 
,t the Indianapolis Public Library. 
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fau I lano ix.uiu.m. ~^. ».»^ .».««..^ «- . .*.vn m . owisner on S*n. 
teniber 5. 1 W He is assistant librarian of the Western State Teach 
ers* Collect1 at Kalamazoo, Michigan. 

vuth Latshaw. 28. has accepted a position in the Catalog Depart 
ment of Princeton University Library^ 

Margaret F 
at Hampton Nor 

Helen Geer, '4*X nwen midway, *.o, i nu.mc oceiey, ^ atl(j 
Thelma Van Ness, *29, are on the staff of the Queens Borough Public 
Library, Jamaica, Long Island. 

Nell Young Searle (Mrs. Albert H.) , '27-2%, gives her address as 
care of the Bureau of Kducation, Manila, Philippine Islands. Her 
husband is head of the English Department of the Tayabas High 
School which has an enrollment of 1400. 

Mary Barrett, '27-'28, is the reference and extension librarian of 
the Kansas State Teachers' College, Hays, Kansas. 

Blanche Land, '27-'28, is librarian of the College Senior and Junior 
High School Library, Teachers College, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. 

Mittaline Livingston, '28, is now Mrs. L. G. Kerns and is librarian 
of the Stillwater, Oklahoma, Public Library. 

Margaret Latimer Buckley, '27-'28, is in the Catalog Department 
of the Newberry Library, Chicago, Illinois. 

Elsie Sullens, '28, has a leave of absence from her position as head 
cataloger of the Oklahoma College for Women and has returned to 
the School to take her A.M. degree. 

Phianna Sutten, '28, is assistant cataloger at the University of 

and 

Cincinnati 

Lois Bull, A.M. '29, has been appointed assistant to the Di­
rector of the University of Illinois Library, 

Floy Carroll, A.M. '29, has accepted a position in the library train­
ing course in the State Teachers' College, Kearney, Nebraska. 

Florence Harding, A.M. '29, is librarian of the Modern Language 
Departmental Library at the University of Illinois. 

Pobfc 

bst J« 

arcm 
of int 

Wyoming. M -
m A U 

spending this year at the School for Library Service, Columbia, work- j there 
ing for her A.M. degree. 

Mary F . Gilbert, '28, is librarian of the Wasco 
The Dalles, Oregon. m j ^ 

Frances Battles, '28, is librarian of the B. F . Jones Memorial Li- Be* 
brary, Aliquippe, Pennsylvania. 

Louise Prichard, '28, has resigned from the University of Wash _ ^ 
De- I S" 

B<a 

Bu ton Library and has been appointed as head o 
tment at the University of Cincinnati Library 
Dorothy Besuden, '29, was married in January, 1930, to Richard C3 

Keller of Cincinnati. She will continue her duties as head of the £ 
C 

Alice Daly, '28, is assistant in the Chicago Historical Library, Chi- 1 £ 
cago, Illinois. Q 

Cerilla Saylor, '28, is on the staff of the Washington University I 
Library in St. Louis, Illinois. I 
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Cecelia McCarthy, A.M. '29, will retain her position in the T^« 
Department of the University of Illinois Library. ^ L n n 

Utha McGuire, A M '29, has been appointed cataloger in the Uni­
versity of California Library at Los Angeles, California 

Hazel Rea, A.M. '29, is librarian of the Eastern Oregon Normal 
School, La 

Washingt 
29, has been appointed librarian 

Jeanette Van der Ploeg, A.M. 29 
San J 

1929 
John Walker. She will continue her work as cataloger i 

Library, Chicago, 111. 
Janice Parham, '28-'29, has resigned her position in the Univer 

of Florida Library and was married last fall to Jach Hester. They 
at present living in Gainesville, Florida. 

Carlvle Morris. '28-'29. and Mrs. Morris announce the h\rth c 
daughter on March 11th. 
Public Library. 

Chicago 

Jinety-nine students received the degree of B.S. in Library Science 
June and August. Nearly all of these appointments were an-
iced in either the Library Journal or Libraries earlv in the fall so 

be repeated 1929 
are urged to send in any notices of change of position, or other items 
of interest, so that thev mav appear in the next News Letter. 

PACIFIC COAST ALUMNI 
The following list is included as an aid to those planning to attend the 

A.L.A. meeting. It was rather hastily compiled, as a last minute thought, and 
there are no doubt some omissions and some mistakes. Any corrections or addi­
tions may be sent to the Secretary for inclusion in the next letter. 

CALIFORNIA 

Bennett, Stella, 807 Walnut st, Riverside. 
Bevans, Mary A., Route A, Box 463, Oxnard. 
Blackburn, Florence, asst In, Catalog dept City School Library, Los Angeles. 
Bond, Edith, asst, State Teachers College, San Jose. 
Branch, Nelle U., In, College of Agriculture, Univ. of Calif., Davis. 
Bumstead, Frank M., head, Accessions dept Univ. of Calif., Berkeley. 
Byran, Sarah Elizabeth, head, Circ dept Univ. of Calif., Los Angeles. 
Campbell, Ella S., 575 Douglas ave, Pasadena. 
Coldren, Fanny A., ref In, Univ. of Calif., Los Angeles. 
Cole, Agnes M., head, Catalog dept Univ. of Calif., Berkeley. 
Craig, Florence M., reviser, Catalog dept Stanford Univ., Stanford University. 
Craig, Jane, asst cataloger, Univ. of Calif., Berkeley. 
Curry, Julia E., jr asst, Univ. of Calif., Los Angeles. 
Drake, Jeannette M., In, Public Library, Pasadena. 
Ferguson, Kate Dorothy, In, Bank of Italy, San Francisco. 
Fitch, Eva L., In, Hoose Lib. of Philosophy, Univ. of Southern Calif., Los 

Angeles. 
Freeman, Florence M., first asst, Public Library, Long Branch. 
Goetz, Antoinette, sr asst, Catalog dept Univ. of Calif., Berkeley. 
Gunthorp, Pauline, Berkeley. 
Henry, Elizabeth, ref asst, Public Library, Palo Alto. 
Hester, Edna A., In, High School Library, Pomona. 
Jones, E. Ruth, In, Security and Savings Bank, Los Angeles. 
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I Irion T., second MSt In, Public Library, Los Anodes. 

K , ! : . V n , , . n . l l . ^ . l ^ ^ l i ^ v l , , Anglos. 
l.auohlin, Helen E., sr asst, Public Unary, Los \ , w - , s. 
Lortier. Grace, asst In. City Sdtools Library Los /Mi^eles. 
l.lovd, Brilla M., In. Richard H. Dana Jr llioh School library San Pedro. 
Lvdendecker, Annabelle Fraser, head, tech div I ublic Library, Los Angeles. 
McGuire, Letha P., asst, Catalog dept Umv. of Cain , Los Angeles. 
McNeill, Norah, In, Public Library Richmond. 
Mathis, Francis W., asst, Fresno County Library, l/resno. 
Miller, Mabel V., assoc In, Union High School Library, Huntington Park. 
Morton, Gertrude, In, High School Library, Van Nuys. 
Nelson, Ada (Mrs. Ralph Whiting), In, Bret Hart Br. Public Library, Los 

Angeles. __ , 
Parker, Cora M. (Mrs. John E. Covner), 312 kroeger st, Anaheim. 
Price, Helen L., In, Univ. High School Library, Oakland. 
Reed, Jessie, asst, Public Library, Santa Monica. 
Sachs, Inez F. (Mrs. W. S. Colby), asst, Catalog dept Univ. of Calif., Berkeley. 
Schwartz, Fenimore, Los Angeles (1929-30). 
Shue, Violet Lambert, asst ref In, Stan lord Univ., Stanford University. 
Sisler, Delia, instructor Library School Univ. of Calif., Berkeley. 
Skarstedt, Marcus, In, Calif. State Polytechnic School, San Luis Obispo. 
Strong, Mary E., In, Van Nuys Br. Public Library, Los Angeles. 
Switzer, Grace, 103 N. Caldina ave, Pasadena. 
Van der Ploeg, Jeannette, head, Catalog dept State Teachers College, San Jose. 
Waters, Willard O., head dept of Americana, Huntington Library, San Marino. 
West. Mabel G., asst In, Kern County Library, Bakersfield. 
Whiting, Ralph, asst, Municipal ref dept Public Library, Los Angeles. 
Woods, Lois M., cataloger, Public Schools Library dept, San Francisco. 
Zimmerman, Lee F., In, City Br. Kern County Library, Bakersfield. 

OREGON 
Benson, Susan (Mrs. Charles Howard), Univ. of Oregon Law School, Eugene. 
Criswell, Lois, asst In, State Normal School, Monmouth. 
Foster, Evelyn M., head, School dept Library assn, Portland. 
Gilbert, Mary F., In, Wasco County Library, The Dalles. 
Gridley, Clara (Mrs. H. H. Helfrich), 832 Massachusetts ave, Portland. 
Lewis, Lucy M., In, Oregon Agricultural College, Corvallis. 
Marvin, Cornelia (Mrs. W. N. Pierce), La Grande. 
Peck, Norma L., rural service asst, Library assn, Portland. 
Ritchie, Elizabeth P., head cataloger, Oregon Agricultural College, Corvallis. 
Suess, Gertrude, head, Circ dept Oregon Agricultural College, Corvallis. 

WASHINGTON 
Anderson, Augusta, child In, Public Library, Seattle. 
Batterson, Mary A., head, Circ dept Br. Public Library, Tacoma. 
Brown, Ernestine, asst, tech div Public Library, Seattle. 
Bryce, Ethel, ref In, State College of Washington, Pullman. 
Denny, Christine (Mrs. Charles W. Smith), Univ. of Washington, Seattle. 
George, Lillian, head cataloger, State Normal School, Bellingham. 
Henderson, Anna H., asst, School div Public Library, Seattle. 
Meissner, Josephine (Mrs. A. J. Quigley), 3049 E. Laurelhurst dr, Seattle. 
2&?Te , ,Hclen G " h e a d cataloger, State College of Washington, Pullman. 
ONeal, Mildred (Mrs. Samuel S. Miller), In, Green Lake Br. Public Library, 

Seattle. 
Perry, Warren L., In, College of Puget Sound Library, Tacoma. 
Randall, Bertha, 911 Summitt ave, Seattle. 
Smalley, Agnes, ref In, State College of Washington, Pullman. 
Smith, Charles W., In, Univ. of Washington, Seattle. 
Smith, Ellen G„ In, Public Library, Walla Walla. 
Stallman, Esther, ref In, State Normal School, Bellingham. 
S^H1, E l i z a b e th , In, Lewis and Clark High School, Spokane. 
Waller, Florence, In, tech div Public Library, Seattle. 
White, Edna Blanche, In, Public Library, Yakima. 

Please fill out the Alumni record blank and return it promptly so that the 
statistics may be published in the May number of the Newa Letter. 
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